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NOVEMBER 2022 ISSUE 

The two words’ information’ and ‘communication’ are often used interchangeably, but they signify quite different things. Information 

is giving out; communication is getting through. 

Sydney J. Harris 

Highlights for Secretaries to Read 
In this section, we’ll try to help secretaries by providing a very short synopsis of each 

article. Try just reading just this highlights section during “communications” and 

offer the Bulletin to those interested in more information. “The Bulletin contains the 

following information…” Then post on the Bulletin Board or make copies so members 

can read the sections of interest. 

• President’s Perspective— A day of instruction 

• Agriculture Report— No report 

• Communications Column— Where did everything go? 

• Community Service/FH&H Corner— Contest winners announced 

• CWA Report— Eastern States Winners 

• Educational Aid— No report 

• From the Deacon’s Bench— In everything give thanks… 

• Fundraising Committee Report— No report 

• Junior Report— New director’s contact information 

• Lecturer’s Column— And the winners are… 

• Legislative Report— No report 

• Membership Moments— Creating enthusiasm and excitement 

• From the Secretary’s Desk— No report 

• Youth Report— No report 

• Exploring Traditions— All is secure, the labors of the day are complete 

• View from the Farm— The small joys of farming 

• Communication Shorts— Brief (short) items for our information and use 

• But wait, there’s more! — Items recently posted to the website. 

• Conferences and Dates— An updated list of events and deadlines. 
 

President’s Perspective 
 

Dec 3, 2022 -- 10:00 am to 1:00 pm. we will have an Instruction Meeting for Ritualistic Floor Work at State 

Grange HQ, 146 State St., Augusta. (weather permitting)  

Everyone is invited to attend. Those attending will be practicing the work, by volunteer, also switching 

around it will not just be State Officers and Deputies.  We will cover: 

Opening & Closing  (Opening the Bible, Presenting the Flag, Introducing Honored Guests) 

• How to properly make the Salutation 

• Balloting procedure 

• Election procedure 

• How to handle Motions and following through 

• The State Secretary will cover reporting, records, funds, and ordering certificates 

• Other suggested Grange business and discussion   

I will also be holding this same workshop/meeting around the State starting in the spring, please invite me to your area or Grange, 
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I would prefer a Saturday meeting during the day but could accommodate an evening if requested.   

Welcome to our 8 new State Grange members who received the 6th degree at our recent State Grange Session. Thank you to the 

Delegates and Members that attended. I thought the discussions were productive, and I appreciate your participation, input, and re-

spect shown for each other during that part of the meeting. Thank you Bob for moderating. A lot of awards were presented, the Juniors 

participated, a heartfelt Memorial Service held, very interesting speakers Ann Bercher our National Grange Rep., and Nancy McBrady 

from the Dept of Agriculture, re-elected Nate Pennell to the Executive Committee and wonderful banquet and luncheon provided. I 

would like to hear from you what you thought of the schedule and the facilities (yes, I know everyone was cold). Personally, I like it 

there and plan returning there again next year. There is a lot less work to do to set up for the meeting, degree and sales room plus the 

price at the previous facility was seven times as much.  

A BIG thank-you to ALL who stepped up to fill in or help out in any way, it was once again a great show of teamwork and helped 

make a very successful session.  Officers, Deputies, Department Directors, and Committees, thank you for your continued work dur-

ing the past years, and I am looking forward to working together once again. Thank you to the tellers for election and the Master’s 

Address committee. Marilyn Stinson and Terry LaCombe-Stevens have stepped down as Co-Junior Directors we sincerely appreciate 

your years of dedication and hard work to the Junior Grange program, Betty Young will be our new Junior Director.  

The new Department Program Books and Annual Reports were given to the Delegates for your Grange. If you did not have dele-

gates at the session, you may download the programs and reports from the web under “Program Books” or if you want a printed copy, 

email the office or myself and we will send them to you.  You may request all or just select ones. Agriculture, Community Service, 

Communications/Web, CWA, Junior, and Lecturers. 

 

Communications Column 
By Walter Boomsma, MSG Communications Director 

Where did everything go? 
It seems ironic that I wrote last month on the topic of building the website, and this month I am reporting the 

disappearance of some parts! Technology has not been kind recently.  

At the risk of causing some MEGO (my eyes are glazing over), I'll share some background. The site has had some issues since it 

was hacked this summer. While the site structure is not too complex, we are burdened a bit by the sheer size. We've had posts on the 

site all the way back to 2010, when it was first created. And many of those posts included images (pictures). 

For those technically inclined, we had a recent "conflict" between the site theme and the site itself. In short, nearly every image 

disappeared from the site as a result. By the way, images include documents such as program books. 

The good news is that I have maintained a file of those images separate from the site. The bad news is the only way to solve the 

problem is to replace the images one at a time. With over 3,000 posts and pages, you can well imagine this is not an easy task. 

I've made the Program Books and Information Page a priority and have focused on the most recent posts.  

The more good news is that the mess has created an opportunity to prioritize and "clean up" things. It's going to take some time, 

but eventually, we'll have a streamlined site. I could bore you with how much smoother things become--for example, backups will 

take less time. In practical terms, we'll lose posts and images from the distant past. (The site is over a decade old!) 

In practical terms, this means some of the older posts will disappear. And those that remain will show broken links where images 

are involved. Your patience and understanding are appreciated. If you have any questions or concerns, do let me know. 

The top priority will be posting new information: your events and news. Please submit!  

►FACT: Your MSG website was viewed nearly 2700 times during October 2022--and over 40 posts were 

placed on the site. 

Community Service Column 
The Community Service Committee (Christine Corliss, Cassandra Corliss, and Victoria Huff) announced contest winners during 

the 149th Annual Maine State Grange Convention. 

 

Community Service Contest Winners 

1. Highland Lake Grange #87 

2. Jonesboro Grange #357 

3. Enterprise Grange #48 

4. Valley Grange #144 

Firefighter/EMT of the Year 

• Phil Roberts, nominated by Jonesboro Grange 

#357 

Teacher of the Year 

• Morgan Swan, nominated by Jonesboro Grange 

#357 

Granger of the Year 

• John Cox Jr. 

 

Previous Grangers of the Year 

• 2020-21, Rebekah Hodgson 

• 2019-20, Walter Boomsma 

• 2018-19, Ann Burns 

• 2017-18, Victoria Huff 

Family Health and Hearing Contest 

• Highland Lake Grange #87 

http://mainestategrange.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/A-mug-WB.jpg
https://mainestategrange.org/?page_id=9
mailto:webmaster@mainestategrange.org
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CWA Report 
By Margaret Henderson, MSG CWA Director 

It doesn’t seem possible that the State Grange session is over for another year. It was great to see everyone. 

This year seems to have gone by way too fast. 

I received the entries back from the Eastern States. I am proud to report that Maine had two winners. Ann 

Burns won second place for her three-piece baby Set. Ellie Collins won first place for her plastic canvas entry and first place for her 

adult garment entry. I presented their prizes at State Grange. Nice work! Congratulations, ladies. 

I also had the honor to present donations to House in the Woods and to Home for Little Wanderers. Thank you to all of the 

Granges for your support of these two wonderful organizations. 

I want to wish everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.  Let’s all be thankful for all that we have and let’s be kind to others. 

 

From The Deacon’s Bench  
By Clay Collins, MSG Chaplain 

“In everything give thanks: for this is the will of God in Christ Jesus concerning you.”   

1 Thessalonians 5:18 

  

Happy Thanksgiving to all! Here we are on the downhill side of the Fall season. I just finished raking leaves along the stone wall 

in front my house, and that is all the raking I plan to do for this season! 

By the time you read this, we have already passed Veterans’ Day. I hope that you had the chance to attend some kind of remem-

brance ceremony for all veterans. I have a chance every day to thank a different veteran for their service. I hope you do, too! They are 

the reason that we are able to live in a country such as this, and have the freedoms that we so richly enjoy. If I haven’t thanked you 

personally yet, please accept this from my heart, “I thank you for all that you did in the past, now, and in the future. I appreciate all 

that you do and have done.” 

We have other things to be thankful for in our lives. We should be thinking about them all year long as we go about our daily 

lives, but we tend to get so wrapped up in our daily lives that we forget sometimes. 

The list is long (at least for me, it is!). I can think of many as I know you can, too. Be thankful, first off, for your family, for with-

out them you would be nothing. Next, you fill in the rest. I’m sure those lists will be long, some longer than others. 

 I am most thankful for my loving family, and friends that I have, for without them, I would not be the person that I am today. 

THANK YOU all for everything that you do, whatever it may be. 

 Until the next time, remember, “Be well, do good work, and keep in touch.” Amen. 

Benediction: “Gracious Father of us all, teach us to be thankful for the good things in our lives. Show us that we must always be 

thankful for Your love and forgiveness.  Amen.” 

May the grace of God’s protection 

And His great love abide 

Within your home-within the hearts 

Of all who dwell inside.                                               

An Irish Family Blessing 

 

Junior Report 
 

Our new Junior Director is Betty Young. Betty’s mailing address is PO Box 152, Danville ME 

04223 and her cell phone number is 207 440-7801. We hope to have an email address soon. Many thanks to Marilyn and Terry for 

their service! 

 

A Note from Maynard 
I am Maynard Chapman and I am the Chief Deputy of the Maine State Grange. Also, I am the Deputy for Androscoggin County 

and as such have been getting volunteers to work the four degrees on candidates for the last ten or so years. We have done the degrees 

twice a year, in April and September, and have had candidates from all over the state. 

I would really like to be able to start doing the degree work at the State headquarters in Augusta on a Sunday afternoon in April 

and September to start at 1:30 pm and finish at about 4:30 pm. In order to do this, I will need people to take the officer’s stations and 
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either memorize or read the parts. 

If you, or someone you know, can help us out by taking a part in one, or more, of the four degrees, please call me at home at 207-

312-5591. We will plan to do the next one on April 23, 2023, at State headquarters in Augusta. 

Lecturer’s Report  
By Margaret Morse, MSG Lecturer 

The winners of the poetry and book reading club were an-

nounced on October 1, 2022. 

1st place winners in Poetry 

Humorous – Sherry Harriman, Bauneg Beg # 382 

Stars – Sherry Harriman, Bauneg Beg # 382        

Patriotic – Sherry Harriman, Bauneg Beg # 382  

Other – Barbara Strout, Excelsior # 5 

Book Reading Club – Number of Books 

1st – Margaret Henderson (164), Dirigo #98 

2nd -Janet Nolan (147), Mill Stream #574 

3rd – Melissa Baldwin (131) Hollis #132 

Book Reading Club – Number of Pages 

1st – Janet Nolan (54,062) Mill Stream #574 

2nd – Margaret Henderson (49,963). Dirigo #98         

3rd – Gay Anderson (46,141) Mill Stream #574 

 

The winners of the photography, adult coloring and adult art 

were awarded on October 20, 2022 at State Grange Session. 

Animals: 

1st Rebekah Hodgson, Jonesboro #357 

2nd Laurie McBurnie, Willow #65 

3rd Karen Hatch Gagne, Danville Jct. #65 

Flowers: 

1st Norma Meserve, Danville Jct. #65 

2nd Laurie McBurnie, Willow #65 

3rd Karen Hatch Gagne, Danville Jct. #65 

People: 

1st Rebekah Hodgson, Jonesboro #357 

2nd Karen Hatch Gagne, Danville Jct. #65 

3rd Laurie McBurnie, Willow #65 

Structures: 

1st Terry LaCombe, Hudson # 457 

2nd Laurie McBurnie, Willow #65 

3rd Marilyn Stinson, Enterprise #48   

Best in Show: 

Rebekah Hodgson, Jonesboro #357 

People’s Choice: 

Laurie McBurnie, Willow # 65 

Adult Coloring: 

1st Tim Wilson, Bangor #372 

2nd Terry Wilson, Bangor #372 

3rd Norma Meserve, Danville Jct. #65 

Adult Art (oil): 

1st Tina Thurton, Norway #45 

 

Membership Moments 
By Rick Grotton, MSG Membership Director 

Remember, it is difficult to attract new members if your Grange is inactive. It has been a challenge during the 

past year, however, many Granges have "switched gears" from the normal "we have always done it that way". 

Creativity and new ways of doing routine things have resulted in success for many. My Grange did (with success) 

the "trunk or treat" on Halloween night. We had many who stopped by to receive a bag full of goodies and many 

more who drove by waving and honking. It seemed like the adults had just as much fun as the young ones. The publicity from those 

who noticed us outside having a grand ole time was welcomed. During these difficult times, the members were excited to try different 

ways and came up with some wonderful projects. This was noticed by the community. It seemed to bring us closer together and 

strengthened our bonds even with social distancing. 

There are many things Granges can be doing as the holidays approach to keep active and to bring awareness to potential new 

members. Donations to your local food bank, Thanksgiving and Christmas baskets to the unfortunate, help to the veterans, making 

Christmas cards for the elderly and shut-ins at nursing homes or rehab center, and checking in with members who cannot make it to 

the meetings are a few things that come to mind. Or you may have your own ideas which I wish you would share so that they can be 

forwarded to others in future columns. 

It has been difficult this year to visit and to do membership drives, however, social media is a great way to boost your publicity 

and attract new members. Use social media to post events and remind others that the Grange is better than ever and is there to serve. 

Change happens and change is good. It keeps us thinking of new ideas and gets us out of the annual project rut where we tend to do 

the same things over and over without enthusiasm or thought. Change keeps us fresh, alive, and productive as well as motivated and 

excited. Non-members will pick up on that excitement and that will make it easier to attract them. Also, people tend to get stir crazy 

stuck at home during this pandemic and will be eager to get involved in something positive, new and exciting to get them out of their 

ruts. That is why communication, social media, publicity and being  active will help you in your drive for new members. Now is a 

great time to increase your membership. Keep an open mind, a positive attitude and updated planning of new events. Take advantage 

of these down times to boost your Grange. We will do it!! Remember, I am available to help you with any questions or ideas to help 

you boost your membership. 

May every Granger be safe during the holiday season and wish you all a Happy Thanksgiving and a very Merry Christmas! God 

bless. 
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Exploring Traditions--Meandering Around the 

Grange Way of Life  
By Walter Boomsma, Guest Columnist 

If we are inclined to doubt that the Grange is about a way of life, we might simply pay close attention 

to the things we say and do somewhat automatically. In one of my teaching assignments, I am responsible 

for “locking up” the building when I finish. This includes “walking the building” to insure lights are off 

and no one remains inside. Once I’m outside I “report in” by texting the person in charge. I usually text “All is secure.” In my mind 

the words “Worthy Master” accompany my message of assurance. 

I then call home to report my progress. I’ll admit that I am on occasion tempted to announce at the beginning of the call, “The la-

bors of the day are complete.”  

While the language of the Grange can readily become part of our lives, an occasional pause and reminder to make sure we are liv-

ing the Grange way of life can be worthwhile. The language helps us. “Let us be quiet, peaceful citizens…” I often stop right there. I 

like the word “peaceful.” Merriam Webster defines it as “untroubled by conflict, agitation, or commotion” and offers as synonyms 

“quiet” and “tranquil.” Those are some tall orders in today’s society which seems filled with conflict, agitation, and commotion. 

The way we end our meetings is mean to ensure “all is secure” but it goes beyond closing the Bible and implement case to include 

the assurances offered the Grange Way of Life. We are also reminded that we “place faith in God, nurture hope, dispense charity, and 

are noted for fidelity.” These are the qualities that drive us to “add dignity to labor, and in our dealings with our fellow men be honest, 

be just and fear not. We must avoid intemperance in eating, drinking, and language, also in work and recreation, and what ever we do 

strive to do well.”  

I can imagine leaving a Grange meeting years ago, riding home and unhitching the horse, and achieving another “all is secure” at 

home and in the barn. The animals are settled in for the night. The labors of the day are complete. All is secure. The farm and home 

are quiet and tranquil. The world we are in is at peace. 

 
Any degree or ritual quotations are from the forty-sixth edition of the 2013 Subordinate Grange Manual or the most recent edition of the Pomo-

na Grange Manual. The views and opinions expressed in "Exploring Traditions" are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official 

doctrine and policy of the Grange. Information about the book "Exploring Traditions—Celebrating the Grange Way of Life" can be found at on Am-

azon, or by contacting the author. 

 

View from the Farm  
By Heather Retberg, Guest Columnist 

 

Editor’s note: Phil continues to write “View from the Farm” while Heather recovers from her surgery. Send her a 

card/note at Quill’s End Farm, 192 Front Ridge Road, North Penobscot ME 04476. 

 

Sometimes, it is necessary to notice the small joys that await while working.  That is difficult for those of us who only possess 

two speeds, full-tilt and stop.  It is also difficult when work is constant, because another task always awaits, often an urgent one. 

Farming isn't always joy filled;  sometimes, I have to confess, my passion does feel rather like work.   This morning, while I 

milked the cows and after I had finished with Merry, she turned to leave the parlor and stopped to lick my forearm, so I took a second.  

She is a lover, and she'd be okay to just sit and kiss and hug, so we did for a second.   

 After milking and before the rain started in earnest, I needed to take a round bale of hay down to the hogs.  The last big rain made 

their paddock soggy where they had rooted up the ground.  The round bale covers the scar, seeds the soil, and entertains the hogs for a 

bit.  It is also really entertaining to watch happy hogs. 

At the first sight of the tractor and the 4 foot by 4 foot round bale, they followed to where I placed it in the paddock.  They lined 

up and started nosing it instantly, and only moved out of the way as I rolled it slowly and left a swath of hay behind me.  Then came 

sheer joy as they cavorted and galloped and rolled and smelled and ate and collapsed on the fresh carpet of hay.  It was so like hearing 

the uncontrolled laughter of a toddler...pure, unbridled joy. 

As the rain poured down this afternoon, I wasn't just glad of the moments of pleasure I'd been lucky to provide and witness.  I was 

also glad that their shelter has a deep layer of hay in it, and that despite the elements, they were snoozing away the day in comfort.   

 
Heather and Phil Retberg together with their three children run Quill’s End Farm, a 105-acre property in Penobscot that they bought in 2004. 

They use rotational grazing on their fifteen open acres and are renovating thirty more acres from woods to pasture to increase grazing for their pigs, 

grass-fed cattle, lambs, laying hens, and goats. Heather writes a newsletter for their farm’s buying clubs for farmers in her area and has generously 

given us permission to share some of her columns with Grangers throughout the state. 

 

http://farmdrop.org/quills-end-farm/
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Communication Shorts 
A few short items of information and interest! 

Crisis Hotline 
As a reminder, the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline (1-800-273-8255) transitioned to an easy-to-remember, 3-digit number (988). 

Family Health and Hearing Chairs, consider mentioning this in your next report! Additional resources and information are available at 

https://988lifeline.org/ 

Contacting your Grange 
It seems that lately, I’ve had an abundance of communication issues… incorrect contact information, unanswered phone calls, and 

emails… We can do better! Please check the online Grange Directory and ensure the contact person listed is correct. Email any chang-

es to the Webmaster! 

Ideas for Granges 
If your Grange is sponsoring a Craft Show, consider offering your vendors more than just a space! It could take almost any form 

ranging from a handout you send to each vendor who rents space to an event with refreshments that includes some networking and 

perhaps some prospective members. 

Thought for You… 

“Elections belong to the people. It’s their decision. If they decide to turn their back on the fire and burn their behinds, 

then they will just have to sit on their blisters.” 
Abraham Lincoln 

Online Directories Available 24-7 
Remember, we have two directories that are interactive–meaning you can sort and search! The first is the ODD Directory, which fea-

tures all state officers, directors, and deputies with contact information. The second is the Directory of Granges, which features all 

Granges in the state.  

 

But wait, there’s more! 
A sampling of articles posted on the website… 

• Grants to Support Agricultural Well-being 

• Turkeys at Highland Lake Grange 

• Parkman Grange Hunter’s Supper 

• St George Christmas Craft Fair 

• Family Game Night at St George Grange 

• Flag Waving at Jonesboro Grange 

• Meet the Grinch at Jonesboro Grange 

• Ocean View Grange Supports Vets 

• Ladybugs 

• Jonesboro Grange Offers Wreaths 

• 2022 Master’s Address at State Convention 

• Saco Grange Delivers Lap Quilts 

• Vote and Honor a Vet 

• Jonesboro Grange T-shirt Available 

• Historical Resources Sought 

=

 

Conferences and Dates
Please note that events scheduled in advance are always subject to change. State and Regional events are listed as well as Degree Days and Officer 
Installations. Sorry, but space does not permit us to include regular local meetings.  

December 2022 
• December 1, 2022, Grange Match Game 2022 at Highland Lake Grange at 7 pm. FMI Dave Gow-

en gowenfrm@gwi.netor 207-536-0038 

• December 2, 2022, Breakfast for Supper at 6 pm at Valley Grange in Guilford. FMI visit the Valley Grange Website. 

• December 3, 2022, Jonesboro Grange Wreath Pickup, 4 pm 

• December 3, 2022, Program of Instruction, 10 am – 1 pm at MSG Headquarters. Contact Master Sherry FMI. 

• December 3, 2022, 40th Annual St George Grange Christmas Fair starts at 9 am.  

• December 3, 2022, Grinch Arrives at Jonesboro Grange, 4 pm 

• December 10, 2022, Junior Grange Virtual Meeting at 10 am. Contact Junior Director for more information. 

• December 14, 2022, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

• December 15, 2022, Annual Christmas Party at Highland Lake Grange at 7 pm. Songs, stories, gift swap, and more. FMI 

Dave Gowen at gowenfrm@gwi.net or 207-536-0038 

• December 18, 2022, Distribution Day for MSAD #4 Santa Project sponsored by Parkman Grange. Call Sue Manchester 

https://988lifeline.org/
https://mainestategrange.org/?page_id=84871
http://mainestategrange.org/?page_id=431
http://mainestategrange.org/?page_id=84871
mailto:gowenfrm@gwi.net
http://valleygrange.com/
https://mainestategrange.org/?p=90520
mailto:gowenfrm@gwi.net
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for more information at 207 277-3942. MSAD #4 includes Abbot, Cambridge, Guilford Parkman, Sangerville and Wel-

lington. 

January 2023 
• January 10-12, 2023, Maine Agricultural Trade Show in Augusta. 

• January 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

February 2023 
• February 2, 2023, Piscataquis Pomona Grange meets at Valley Grange at 7 pm. FMI contact Pomona Master Bill Bemis 

at 924-4123. 

• February 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

March 2023 
• March 11, 2023, Junior Grange Virtual Meeting at 10 am. Contact Junior Director for more information. 

• March 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

April 2023 – GRANGE MONTH 
• April 6, 2023, Piscataquis Pomona Grange meets at 7 pm. Location TBD. FMI contact Pomona Master Bill Bemis at 

924-4123. 

• April 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

• April 15, 2023, Junior Grange Spring Challenge Meeting at Enterprise Grange in Richmond, 9:30 am – 2:00 pm. Contact 

Junior Director for more information. 

• April 23, 2023, Ag Scholarship Application Deadline 

May 2023 
• May 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

June 2023 
• June 1, 2023, Piscataquis Pomona Grange meets at 7 pm at Wayside Grange. FMI contact Pomona Master Bill Bemis at 

924-4123. 

• June 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

• June 24-26, 2023, Junior Grange Campout Weekend at Enterprise Grange. Dates are tentative. Contact Junior Director 

for more information. 

July 2023 
• July is National Junior Grange Month! 

• July 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

August 2023 
• August 1, 2023, Ag Enterprise Award Application Deadline – Download information and Application. 

• August 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

• August 15, 2023, Junior Grange Meeting in Lincolnville at Tranquility Grange. Contact Junior Director for more infor-

mation. 

September 2023 
Note that most contest entry forms and information can be found in the Program Book for that department or committee. 

• September 1, 2023, Skit and Poetry Writing Entries due to MSG Lecturer. See the Lecturers’ Program Book for more in-

formation. 

• September 14, 2023, MSG Bulletin Deadline — columns and posts are due. 

• Date to be determined, Maine Lecturer’s Conference. 

 

 

Marilyn Loves the Grange 

 

Because of the inter-generational contacts. ALL ages and capabilities are welcome. Kids are cared 

about, and they are learning to be respectful of their elders. 

Marilyn Stinson, Enterprise Grange #48 

 

https://mainestategrange.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/2023-Agricultural-Enterprise-Award.pdf
https://mainestategrange.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/2022-23-Lecturers-Program-Book.pdf
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Bonus Article – Don’t Forget the Cows’ Names!  
By Walter Boomsma, MSG Communications Director 

The following article was originally part of a handout from my presentation at the Northeast Leaders’ Conference in 2013. I 

stumbled upon it while updating the website and thought it worth repeating.  

 

If you don’t help with the milking, you’ll forget the cows’ names 
Amish Proverb 

 

Your members are an untapped market! We tend to think of “markets” 

as customers. Those in business are aware of the tremendous strides made in 

understanding what motivates customers. Businesses spend a great time of 

time, energy, and money marketing products and services to their custom-

ers. But we tend to deal with people differently when we think of them as 

“members.” 

We’d like to think that members should love and promote our organiza-

tion. Well, customers should buy products and services, but companies still 

work hard to get them to want to! As Grange Leaders, we can be equally 

good at getting members excited about the Grange. After all, it doesn’t 

“cost” much to belong to and love the Grange. 

Successful marketers know their customers’ values and get the business 

by offering obvious satisfaction (benefits, rewards, consequences). Success-

ful Granges and Grange Leaders get motivated members by using exactly 

the same approach. Grangers, like customers, are motivated by outcomes and the amount of value placed on those outcomes.1 This is a 

basic premise for all marketing: the price a customer will pay for a product is equal to the amount of expected benefit. 

This simple formula (effort = outcome + value) is the basis for every choice we make. Usually, it takes place on an almost uncon-

scious level. You choose a restaurant based on what kind of service and food (outcomes) you expect. The place just down the street 

may be cheaper, but the service is almost non-existent. You’ll drive the extra miles if you value the service more than the few extra 

dollars you’ll pay and the extra effort required. But notice this is about what YOU value. 

There are hundreds – perhaps thousands – of tools available to excite and motivate. But we may need to change our thinking a bit. 

Member relations and member-centered publicity mean that we don’t preach. It means we don’t “sell” the Grange; we excite and 

influence people. For example, 

• The way you package your Grange includes the building, the grounds, and the material you print and publish. What does 

that packaging say about the Grange? Does it communicate caring and pride? 

• Companies work hard at “customer service.” What about “member service?” Are you modeling fraternity? Does a mem-

ber feel a sense of Grange Community? Should we rename “good of the order” “good of the membership?” 

• Can you write an advertisement for one activity your Grange does? Will it be something that screams to others “you just 

have to be part of this?” 

• Are you making news? “It’s easier to make news than it is to write press releases!” 

These programs are not as important as the thought process. Consumer marketing works when the product has real value. Mem-

ber-centered publicity works when you value your members and offer them intrinsic benefits. 

Customers buy products because those products do something for them. People will join the Grange if the Grange does something 

for them. Your current members contribute energy because they get something in return. As a leader of your Grange what are you 

giving those members? 

 

 

All articles and information for the Bulletin must be submitted by the fifteenth of the month. (Articles will be posted to the website as received 
unless otherwise requested.) All letters or articles submitted for publication must have contents relating to the Grange and may be edited for 
length and grammar. The complete editorial policy is available on the Maine State Grange website. 

 

PLEASE POST A COPY OF THE BULLETIN TO YOUR GRANGE‘S BULLETIN BOARD  

 

1 Vroom, V. H. Work and Motivation, New York: John Wiley, 1964 


